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On January 30, 2018, Amazon, Berkshire Hathaway, and JP Morgan
Chase  announced  their  initiative  to  create  a  new  company
designed to lower healthcare costs.[1] Together, the three
companies currently employ 1.1 million employees worldwide. On
average, employers pay $5,179 annually (83 percent of the
premium) to cover a single employee or $12,591 annually (72
percent of the premium) to cover a family.[2] Employees cover
the remaining amount, typically through a payroll deduction.
With a large combined employee base of 1.1 million, these
companies spend billions of dollars on employee healthcare
plans.  In  fact,  JPMorgan  Chase  spent  $1.25  billion  on
healthcare alone last year.[3] The main focus of this joint
venture is to drive down healthcare costs for their employees.
Although the exact details are unclear, the three powerhouses
will likely try to break through some of the recent price
increases  by  using  their  combined  negotiating  power.  If
successful,  hospitals,  health  systems,  and  pharmacy
manufacturers could contract directly with the new company,
allowing the company to purchase healthcare services at a
greater volume and demand lower prices.

While  the  formal  structure  of  the  new  entity  remains
uncertain, the new venture will rely heavily on technology to
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improve efficiency and reduce costs. The companies said in
their joint statements, “the initial focus of the new company
will  be  on  technology  solutions  that  will  provide  U.S.
employees and their families with simplified, high-quality and
transparent healthcare at a reasonable cost.”[4]

While  promising,  this  exciting  endeavor  will  likely  face
several  hurdles.  First,  healthcare  delivery  remains  very
local. Employers traditionally have a hard time negotiating
favorable prices or ensuring that providers deliver quality
care, because individual employers rarely have enough leverage
over provider organizations in an individual market.[5] The
joint venture will have greater leverage in any shared market.
David Blumenthal, President of the Commonwealth Fund, argues
that the companies will still lack market power to negotiate
better prices or provide their own healthcare services in the
majority  of  other  cities  where  they  employ  personnel.[6]
Second, these three companies are relative newcomers to the
healthcare industry with its complicated regulations and well
established  and  funded  payers.[7]  Third,  the  healthcare
industry  also  differs  drastically  from  other  specialty
markets. Because healthcare consumers generally won’t settle
for a lower quality product, market disruption by introducing
lower  priced  and  lower  value  services  proves  more
challenging.[8] Lastly, the three companies are comprised of
completely different workforces. Amazon’s lower-wage warehouse
workers  may  prefer  lower  coverage  health  plans  than  JP
Morgan’s highly paid workers who tend to prefer more generous
benefit plans.[9]

The uncertainty surrounding how these companies plan to tackle
healthcare  costs  leaves  a  lot  of  room  for  possibilities.
Together these three companies have billions of dollars in
assets, technological brilliance, business acumen, and a deep
understanding of financial markets. Amazon has mastered the
online retail market and its expertise could reshape how we
engage with primary and pharmacy care. Berkshire Hathaway has



expertise in calculating and assessing financial risk, which
could radically change how we underwrite healthcare.

The  companies  most  likely  will  create  some  sort  of
technological  program  that  improves  delivery  of  care.
Possibilities include creating an app to help the companies’
workers navigate their insurance benefits and health care.
Experts have speculated the companies may leverage Amazon’s
Whole Foods acquisition as brick and mortar locations for
minute-clinic style health services.[10] Perhaps Amazon could
use its Alexa technology to dispense an array of health care
services  such  as  arranging  doctor  visits,  refill
prescriptions, or provide advice on how to manage health care
problems. Or Amazon may create a virtual healthcare market in
which providers and consumers aggregate their purchasing power
to extract price concessions from the pharmaceutical industry.

While reshaping the employer sponsored health insurance market
is an enormous task that will require overcoming significant
obstacles, the current model of providing health care is long
overdue for an overhaul to reduce costs and improve quality.
The time is ripe for a new innovative market-based option. Due
to the federal Employee Retirement Income and Security Act
(ERISA), states have limited power to control health care
costs on their own, as ERISA preempts states from regulating
self-insured  benefit  plans.  ERISA  thus  eliminates  state
regulation for some of the largest employer sponsored health
plans,  which  are  also  not  heavily  regulated  by  federal
legislation.[11]  ERISA  preemption  and  a  lack  of  federal
regulation mean that for the time being, successful price
reduction  efforts  will  have  to  come  from  market-based
solutions.

Amazon, Berkshire, and JP Morgan Chase believe they have the
solution to increase employer sponsored insurance competition.
Whether the three powerhouses will use their expertise to go
after  insurers,  hospitals,  or  drug  companies  remains
uncertain. However, if this initiative succeeds, it may begin



a  new  wave  of  employer  created  plans  that  together  could
disrupt the healthcare market, changing the face of employer-
sponsored  insurance  and  reshaping  negotiation  and
administration  of  group  plan  prices.  Stay  tuned  for
developments  and  hopefully  future  answers.
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